
Strata Plan SP52948 committee meeting dated 9 February 2023, as organised by Waratah Strata
Management, did not satisfy requirements of Strata Schemes Management Act 2015 (SSMA), 
Schedule 2, Section 4 (1) and (2), and section 7, and Interpretation Act 1987 (NSW).

Agenda was created on 6 February 2023 and scheduled for 9 February 2023. Excluding date of 
creation and meeting date, only two days were allowed for delivery of notice to all owners. As 
per Strata Roll dated 31 January 2017, more than 32% of owners had requested postal delivery 
of notices – that figure is hidden from owners by Waratah Strata Management in subsequent 
years. Agenda was not sent to Lot 158. Open and repetitive discrimination by Waratah Strata 
Management, with Mr. Robert Crosbie acting as ringleader.
Agenda was not detailed, and claimed that notice was dated 2 February 2023.

 
  



Waratah Strata Management notice claims it was created on 2 February 2023 but PDF metadata 
showed different status - it was created on 6 February 2023 at 11:48 hours:

Waratah Strata Management website did not contain schedule for the meeting on 6 February
 2023:

 

 

  



Owners and investors did not receive any information about balances in Admin and Capital 
Works Funds with negative trend in Admin Fund since 2018 when Waratah Strata Management 
took office:

For first time in history of strata complex SP52948, thanks to Waratah Strata Management, 
Admin Fund had continuous negative balance in whole FY quarter (1 November 2022 to 31 
January 2023):

SP52948 Balance Status on 27 October 2022 - day of Annual General Meeting, Admin Fund has 
negative balance of $203,914.85 (4 days before next collection of levies is due on 1 November 
2022):



Financial Audit, which by law, had to happen before general meeting on 27 October 2022, was 
completed by Economos on 7 December 2022 (43 days later, in non-compliance with STRATA 
SCHEMES MANAGEMENT ACT 2015 – SECT 95 and STRATA SCHEMES MANAGEMENT REGULATION 
2016 – REG 21:

 
Owners did not receive any information about double charging for alleged Solicitor Adrian 
Mueller's costs: from Lot 158 and insurance company:

 



 



In minutes of the meeting dated 9 February 2023, owners and investors were again misinformed 
(not having any information about serious negative balance in Admin Fund and shortage in 
Capital Works Fund, fire safety orders delayed for two years, Uniqueco Property Services increase
of their costs without any information and without decision at general meeting, and admission of
concrete cancer in pool area - concrete cancer happened number of times in the complex, due to
poor maintenance):


